To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

Re: 
Town Center Pedestrian Safety Working Group Report 
Date:
October 1, 2009 

The Town Center Pedestrian Safety Working Group was appointed as authorized by a Cape Elizabeth Town Council vote on December 8, 2008.  The members are Chair Sara Lennon, School Board Member Mary Townsend and citizens Cynthia Dill and Thomas Kinley. The town manager and the chief of police also participated in the committee process. 

The committee was convened “to evaluate pedestrian issues in the town center, to review progress and to make additional recommendations.” 

Since December 2008, the following measures have been taken to improve pedestrian safety in the town center area:

1. A new signalized crosswalk was painted and installed across Route 77 at the high school driveway. It is tied into the existing traffic light. 

2. Road stanchions were placed in the middle of Route 77 at the Key Bank crosswalk and at the town hall crosswalk. “
3. A bucket of red flags at either side of the three Route crosswalks for individuals to carry from one side of the road to the other. 

4. A new crosswalk was painted across Shore Road from the Key Bank to Jonesy’s and also received red flags for crossing. 

5. Crosswalks were painted twice instead of just once for the year  so that they are more prominent.

6. Signs were placed at sides of each crosswalk with pedestrian pictographs. 

The committee recommends the following actions:

Crosswalk painting should be done in both the spring and in the fall in order to have the crosswalks more prominent throughout the year.  The budget impact is about $2,000. 
The in road stanchions, the pictographic signs at the ends of each crosswalk and the flags available for pedestrians should all be continued. The annual estimated budget impact is $750. 
A set of solar powered pedestrian crossing signals should be installed at the crosswalk extending from Key Bank to the Coldwell Banker real estate office.  The estimated cost (subject to bidding) of $20,640 should be funded from the 2008 bond monies set aside for town center sidewalk and drainage improvements. These pedestrian activated lights blink yellow when a button is pressed by a pedestrian desiring to cross. 
The committee remains concerned with vehicles passing on the right in bike lanes at crosswalks and especially at the crosswalk proposed for the new pedestrian activated signals.  Town staff should investigate the possibility of creating bump outs to narrow the bike lane to five feet in these locations.  A bump out is an extension of the sidewalk into the width of the bike lane exceeding five feet.  This investigation would be a continuing measure following evaluation of the effectiveness of the pedestrian light signals.

The committee reviewed the potential benefits from reducing the speed limit in the town center area. The committee would like the speed limit issue to be a future consideration, but at this time would like to see the effects of the new pedestrian signal.   
The committee recommends that it be discharged from future responsibility. 

